 Faculty Senate (FS) Minutes 

for October 06, 2006 by C. Connor

Approved as corrected on Nov 3, 2006

Members Present: 

President-Chuck Craig , President elect-Cathy Connor, Natural Sciences-Jill Dumesnil, Career Ed-Tony Martin, Business-Yulia  Ivanakova, At Large- Lisa Hoferkamp, Education-Virgil Fredenberg , CIOS-Eric Niewoehner,  Library-Lynn Shepherd, Humanities-Jane Terzis, Ketchikan-Tim Ewest, Sitka-Joe Liddle, Ex-Officio Provost-Robbie Stell, Invited-VC Student Services-Richard Dent,  absent Social Sciences- David Noon.

1. Meeting called to order at 3 pm by Chuck Craig.

2. Minutes of the FS September meeting were approved with the changes below:

· David Noon was present (on the phone) not absent

· Jill Dumesnil commented that she would like to see the FS Minutes reflect unanimous consent rather than unanimous vote where appropriate. This was agreed to by senators.

3. Today’s agenda approved by FS members.

4. No comments by FS members

5. Mr. Dent not yet here 

6. Provost Stell not yet here 

7. An Ad Hoc FS committee is needed to better define the aspects listed in Handbook Pgs. 67-68 under current Faculty Appointment and Evaluation Faculty regarding

Faculty Appointment and Evaluation Service Public and University.

Issues that create uncertainty for faculty evaluation committee members and faculty members preparing their tenure and promotion files include:

· What scope is permitted in determining the appropriate use of faculty expertise as applied to fulfilling your community service obligation (e.g. being a boy scout leader versus training boy scout leaders in a specific skill).?

· What are the differences between professional service and university service?

· Can faculty members receive a salary for their service to a community organization and still claim their work as service?

ACTION: The following FS members volunteered to serve on this committee: 
Jill Dumesnil (Chair), Eric Niewohner, & Yulia Ivanakova. 

Jane Terzis wondered how creative service in the arts relates to categories listed above. A discussion of defining the charge to this committee ensued. Charge to the committee should include:

1. Criteria for promotion and tenure evaluation 

2. Metrics to define proficiency, faculty growth in service, etc. (develop a point system or required hours or general levels of acceptable service.)  

FS members will go back to their departments and get input which they will forward to committee members by email. PP Lynn Shepherd reminded FS members that this discussion occurred 1.5 years ago in the context of outreach activities linked with the planning for an electronic activity report for faculty.  At that time the FS approved categories of service that were comprehensive for faculty work on a day to day basis. PP Shepherd will forward this information to committee members.

Jill Dumesnil and previous senators is/were adamantly opposed to quantifying service for faculty evaluation purposes. The difficulty in distinguishing subcategories of University versus Public Service seems to be a continuing problem.

End discussion 3:30

3:15 p.m. Provost arrives 

3:30 p.m. Return to Agenda item 6

Provost Stell’s provides us with a look at the Proposed FY08 UA Operating Budget

Bottom Line= $774, 107, 000.10
Provost  Stell described budget preparation as a changing and colorful series of successive books/phases during the year-long development process. Areas of employee salary growth, retirement, and fixed costs generally provide no room for negotiation.

UAS Administrators weigh in and make proposals in budget areas of

· Priority Programs Enhancement and Growth

· Preparing Alaskans for Jobs

· Research

· UA Growth and Accountability

At UAS priority programs include

· Education-Teacher Preparation, add principal and superintendent (add LLO-like leadership faculty) curriculum would be taught mirroring UAA program

· Career Education- all aspects diesel, power, health, etc.

· Science Degree Programs

Liberal Arts-is a tougher sell (although important marketable job skills include the ability to communicate, write, read and comprehend, as well as a knowledge of history, politics, and other languages besides English.).

P Stell is requesting a UAS Geography Faculty position from UAF Geography Program development funds ($350,000). UAS is also requesting to add a pre-engineering faculty position in general science (this instructor will also teach astronomy and physics courses). UAS-PreEng. students would then transfer to UAA Engineering programs

Dean Arts/Sciences Kelly is working on improving UAS’ research infrastructure by looking for funding. He is hoping to secure $100,000 from the UA $32,000,000 research infrastructure budget. UAS usually receives ~5% of the UA Capital Budget.

Listed for UAS remodeling is

1. Anderson Building $7.6 million & 

2. Hendrickson  Building  $1.5 million

3. Whitehead Building  $1.5

4. UAS university entrance $1.7 

To increase dormitory capacity UAS must first increase the residential housing population. UAS student dorm expansion (+ 40 beds) must be paid for by occupancy fees and would be built under general obligation bonds). This fall 2006, the dorms are short 11 students. During Fall 2005 the dorms were oversubscribed and students had to triple up for first 5 weeks.

In regards to summer Conference Housing, the Middlebury Breadloaf masters program in English will not be meeting on the Juneau camps next summer. Middlebury has a newly opened North Carolina Campus which will attract away Juneau campus students. The Breadloaf Program had provided UAS with 80-100 graduate student dorm residents/summer for a decade; however no UAS credit hours were ever generated by these students.

Administrators are revisiting ideas about the renewal/expansion of UAS summer academic programs, including remedial programs to prepare new students for college readiness. In addition, UAS degree programs could offer 2 week intensive programs, seminars, or invite special speakers. These could generate summer credit hours and increase student retention. 

J. Terzis inquired about Capital Request for state buildings and the requirement of 1% for Art. Although this is required by state law for all state buildings the University is evidently exempted from this requirement. J. Terzis asked P-Stell to keep 1% for art on her radar screen for university buildings 

E. Niewoehner inquired about the doubling of the TERS and PERS retirement program funding needed for 2007. P-Stell replied that the present legislature has not been sympathetic to helping state institutions fund these mandatory increases. In 2008 there will be a need for an increase of 64 million for these programs. The budget surplus might be utilized by the next administration. Employee fringe benefits have gone up concomitant with salary increases. P Stell said that these take big resource chunks out of state institutions like the university.

Provostd Stell’s FY08 request for new construction faculty could possibly be funded under SB137 (General Fund-work force development money.) This position has been requested for several years. These funds have enabled hiring of CISCO systems, Diesel, & Health Sciences faculty. The second diesel faculty member was funded at UAS last year.

Also funded? (requested?) were a work force development Coordinator in Ketchikan

and a welding instructor at Ketchikan. An academic equipment request for welding equipment $375,000 is also in FY08 budget. Responding to a question from a FS member P Stell indicated if UAS don’t get a geography position funded we will use adjunct faculty. 

Underway is a search to rehiring VP Student Success? (Vickie Orazem’s) position

Math Faculty Chris Hay-Jahans is on that committee. Provide online link to job description here

3: 55 pm 

Richard Dent-newly hired VC-Student Services and Enrollment Management gave us his early impressions of UAS. “It is an amazingly complex place for a small school.”

He is trying to figure it out, by analyzing existing data, student patterns of course taking and degree acquisition or lack thereof. He is identifying student sub-populations and deciding how to go forward from there. A “one size fits all” philosophy will not work at UAS based on the variety of student populations. UAS is down in enrollment this fall, UAS-K is down. The SEAK region is facing a shrinking population and statewide Alaskan college-bound students are still leaving the state. At UAS student disappearance before degree attainment is worrisome. VC Dent hopes for clarity within the next 60 days. His data assessment will guide planning for where emphasis should be put. The resident-campus, bachelors-degree seeking population cannot be maintained by relying on Alaskan resident recruitment only. UAS is looking increasingly at community college transfers from other states. UAS has many undeclared majors (NODS) and there is no way of assessing if they have a gradation plan or no plan. These students avoid scrutiny by staff and faculty as undeclared majors and as such are not getting academic advising.

All 3 UA MAUs are open admission campuses. Each has variable requirements following admission. Presently intermittent breathing and signing up (AKA mirror fogging ability) is all that is required to attend a UA campus. Post admission filtering mechanisms exist at each MAU:

UAF-anyone can be a pre-majors, newly required ACT/SAT scores from anyone under 24, majors must have 3.0 GPAs to move into Bachelors program. 

UAA requires ACT or SAT scores. UAA uses these scores for placement into English and Math courses (If your GPA=X, Test Scores =Y). UAA also allows the option of in-house placement exams for older returning students.

UAS requires placement tests -but the scores not used, If a student doesn’t have a placement test, they are considered to be an associate degree student. This became problematic with the TRIO program which can only accept bachelor’s degree-seeking students. If students are out of school for no more than 3 semesters, they do not need placement tests.

Many campuses elsewhere are abandoning ACT or SAT scores. AS’ history of community education competes with the needs of degree seeking students. The unguided (NODS) are taking lots and lots of classes without declaring a major. In the arts, community members are filling courses at the expense of the majors who can’t get into classes. Possible solution, waitlist non-majors? Senior citizen, free tuition has ended (grandfathered in the regulars) but these students were always wait-listed to insure that degree-seekers had priority. VC-Dent indicated the other issues include “are course fees for studio art adequate? Are consumables being paid for? Are higher fees needed to cover costs?” The continuing need for each student to be assigned an adviser who must get sign off from to be successful in degree programs E. Niewoehner indicated that CIOS is struggling with transfer student’s previous training not being adequate.

Conversation ensued about UD transfer students and how can UAS assess skill sets of entering students based on wide range of disciplines? Assessment/each course is too difficult. VC Dent’s experience in WA was that all 4-year schools and Community Colleges (CC) entered into an agreement that the CC awarded Associate degrees actually covered what was needed in 4-year Lower Division courses. This took years to work through. In other states there is presently much student pressure to enter 4-year colleges from the CCs. Published online lists of required courses help CC students know what courses are needed to get into 4 yr programs.

A comprehensive final on gateway courses for degree program entry is useful. CIOS uses the UAS exam engine. Presently the average UAS student is 30ish. This MAU has the highest average undergraduate student age statewide. 

MATH-assessment tests are offered in the Learning Center for returning adults. A 6-7 year absence usually results in lower math scores. A solution might be to make available 3-4 week refresher courses. Another problem is that secondary school quality is quite variable. Some students take Advanced Placement tests and skip college courses; others are ill-prepared for college level courses.

UAA/UAF are proposing the use of  a minimum of a 1290 combined-SAT score as a filter to decide which students can be accepted into a major or can take more advanced courses. Academic credits are generated by more preparatory courses. They help to retain under-prepared students (presently 40% of incoming freshman are taking at least one, zero-level course). Most Alaska High Schools are preparing students badly for college level academics. Summer sessions can offer academic boot camps. UAS needs to anticipate students who will have probably have trouble, way head of time.  Web info on course content and syllabi are now more available to transfer students. PP Shepherd reminded VC Dent that summer is the time that AK students work to earn their tuition money. He responded with suggestions for distance remedial courses or distance academic boot camp or the need for under-prepared students to spend additional years at the university to gain successful knowledge base. VC-Dent will make his data available to faculty. Then the faculty will be charged with guiding the administration toward academic solutions.

Review  of Senate Committies:

4:24 p.m. Faculty Senate Standing Committees

A. Undergraduate Curriculum Committee-

Ketchikan Campus:

Rod Landis/ Non Voting

Sitka Campus:


Carole Liberty/ Non Voting

Juneau Campus:




CIOS:



Rick McDonald





Business, Public Admin: 

Mike Boyer


Education:


Jeffery Loftus


Humanities:


Rod Landis




Library:



Elise Tomlinson  CHAIR




Natural Sciences:

David Tallmon

Social Sciences:

Dan Monteith



Career Ed:


Marquam George      

Up and operating for 2006- 2007 

B. Graduate Committee

Business, Public Admin: 
Jonathan Anderson,  Mark Speece

Education:
Shirley Kaltenbach, Fall Chair




Mary Clair Tarlow, Spring Chair



Ex Officio:



Provost / Graduate Dean:

Roberta Stell  



Senate Chair: 


Chuck Craig 



1 UAS Graduate student:      

C. Faculty Alliance-


Lynn Shepherd, 


Chuck Craig, 


Cathy Connor, (Oct 18 President Hamilton’s retreat- Jo Devine-student readiness)

Up and running for 2006-2007

D. Communications Committee-

no one on  for 2005-2006

For 2006-2007

Cathy Connor will be on committee and take minutes of senate. 

Eric Niewoehner volunteers for CIOS 
C. Connor-moved and withdrew motion sending email notice of FS Minutes draft availability to all faculty motion via massive email from Kevin Myers.

Virgil . Fredenberg moved to put notice in SOUNDINGS Faclty/Staff electronic newsletter.

FS Senators each represent their own constituency and can/should also alert their constituents. 

ACTION: Vote to put FS Minutes are available notification and online link into SOUNDINGS, Passed
Y-3

N-1

Most information from FS is  relayed by senators via a short concise report to individual faculties.

E. Faculty Evaluation Committee

ACCFT/AAUP

ACCFT Members:

 
Marquam George


Jo Devine-Acres


Elizabeth McKenzie


Lynn Shepherd


Priscilla Schulte

Up and running for 2006- 2007

F. Academic Info Committee Services (reserved)

Liaison between Info services and our departments 
Articulate faculty and networking needs.

.

2005-2006  Had one proposal…never had a quorum


2006-2007


Ketchikan Campus:


Patti  DeAngelis or Tim Ewest

Sitka Campus:



Susie Feero


Juneau Campus:




CIOS:




Eric Niewoehner
Chair




Business, Public Admin: 


Steve Hamilton

Education:





Humanities:





Library:




Elise Tomlinson




Natural Sciences:


Sanjay Pyare



Social Sciences:




Career Ed:


G. Advising, Learning Center, and Tutoring Committee

2006-2007

Ketchikan Campus:




Sitka Campus:





Juneau Campus:




CIOS:



Chuck Greeson




Business, Public Admin: 

Ron Hulstein


Education:





Humanities:





Library:



Elise Tomlinson




Natural Sciences:

Tom Harmon

Social Sciences:




Career Ed:



Info systems   






STILL Needs chair

AD HOC Committees
1. Textbook bookstore committee
2005 met twice. Policies…did make some progress

MikeBoyer Chair  

Brian Blitz, 

worked with Sara Hagen

2. Tenure Review Process Committee/DEACTIVATED 10/6/06
 Anderson, Tamone, Noon, Mulle, Walz, Liberty

Potential issues-stop outs for family issues

3.Scholarship of Teaching and Learning/ DEACTIVATED 10/6/06
Success

Performance Based Budgeting Committees
Statewide Data Gathering-

Devise metric for quantifying 


4. Community College




Emily Wall



Lias Hoferkamp

5. Outreach Activities


Chris Hay Jahans

6.Online Evaluations Committee/ DEACTIVATED 10/6/06



Successful

7. Distance Education  Committee
GER transfers/momentarily suspended-recruitment open


Ketchikan Campus:

Mike Dunning



Sitka Campus:





Juneau Campus:




CIOS:







Business, Public Admin: 

Mark Speece

Education:


Katie Spangler- CHAIR





Humanities:





Library:



Lynn Shepherd




Natural Sciences:

Rosemary Walling


Social Sciences:

Marnie Chapman


Career Ed:


Carole Liberty

Info systems   




And Deborah Barnette ?

8. GER Transfer Committee

SUSPENEDED 10/6/06
9. Online Faculty Handbook Committee-DEACTIVATED 10/6/06

Faculty Senate Constitution rehabilitation….change language to say how

Minute readiness notices are made to faculty at large-no volunteers

Email agenda items to Chuck for next meeting.

Motion to adjourn/seconded

Adjourn 5:06 pm

